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November 6, 2002

The Honorable Cynthia Sullivan

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Sullivan:

Since 1998, King County has been involved in promoting and implementing the Freight Action Strategy for the Seattle-to-Tacoma Corridor (FAST), to enhance freight mobility throughout the central Puget Sound region.  In July of that year, the County entered into a Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) with nineteen partners for participation in advancing 15 rail grade separation and port access FAST corridor projects valued at $470 million.  The MOU has been instrumental to the ongoing and successful implementation of Phase I.  Two projects have been completed, seven are under construction, and more are in the pipeline for 2002-2004.  As part of the FAST Corridor Phase I program, King County contributed $1.5 million to three projects so that pre-design work could continue.  As a result of this initiative, the Port of Seattle also made a contribution that allowed progress toward implementation.  These projects provided critical improvements for freight in the Kent Valley area.  

After two years of cooperative effort by the FAST Corridor Agency Staff Team (FAST CAST), a Phase II action package has been developed which recommends an additional ten projects to address freight mobility needs within our region.  These projects, valued at $263 million, include five rail grade separations, three highway projects and two intelligent transportation system operational projects to be implemented over the next three years.

With this letter, I am transmitting an updated MOU for Phase II, which is closely patterned after and will update the Phase I MOU for your review and approval.  The MOU is expected to strengthen and coordinate future competitive state and federal grant applications for project funding.  The FAST Corridor partnership does not administer funds, but does build cooperative partnerships to implement the mutually agreed upon project packages.  Since the FAST Corridor Phase I proposal was developed, new funding opportunities have become available that have helped to complete the funding packages for these projects.  These include the federal Corridor Planning and Development Program under the Transportation Equity Act for the 21st Century (TEA-21), and state funds allocated by the state Freight Mobility Strategic Investment Board (FMSIB).  Under the updated MOU, the FAST CAST and project sponsors will continue to apply for funding under these and other programs. 

The proposed MOU identifies the premises and general understandings of the FAST Corridor partners regarding cost sharing for corridor improvements.  As did the earlier MOU, the updated version describes the nature of the FAST Corridor partnership and presents a proposal for cost sharing among the local parties, the state, and the federal government.  To finance the $263 million needed for Phase II, the MOU proposed respective local, state and federal cost shares of 20 percent, 40 percent, and 40 percent (ratios may vary at the individual project level).  The local shares include contributions from the cities and counties implementing the projects, the ports of Seattle and Tacoma, and funds from the private railroads.  King County has no specific projects included in Phase II, and it is not obligated for any funding contribution.  However, approval of the MOU will acknowledge King County’s continued participation as a partner in making significant improvements to freight mobility in the region.

Once executed by the FAST Corridor principal partners, the MOU will be included in future funding applications prepared by the FAST CAST interagency staff team working through its Washington State Department of Transportation partner and program manager.  The MOU will remain in effect until September 30, 2005, or until it is replaced by a subsequent MOU. 

I look forward to your action on this response.  If you have questions concerning the cost-benefit analysis, I encourage you to contact Ron Posthuma, Assistant Director, Department of Transportation, at (206) 684-1007.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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